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           1                       (Whereupon, the proceedings



           2                       commenced at approximately 11:00

           3                       a.m.)

           4             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Good morning, everyone.

           5             I call the meeting to order.

           6             We'll start with our usual reports.

           7             Mr. Seminara.

           8             MR. SEMINARA:  Good morning.

           9             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Good morning.

          10             MR. SEMINARA:  Good morning, Commissioners.

          11             As of February 28th, we have a total of 439

          12   absentee applications that have come in so far.  The total

          13   that I have for regular civilian is 127, alternative is 137,

          14   military is 71 and civilian overseas is 104.  And that

          15   brings our total to 439.  The total with military is 4,820.

          16             And I promise that I will raise my voice a little

          17   higher this week because we had an issue last week as far as

          18   people hearing me.

          19             Out of those applications, nine applications were

          20   rejected for various reasons, missing signatures, no witness

          21   to signature, assistance marked, so we mailed those back to

          22   the individual voters.

          23             The phones have picked up concerning requests of

          24   absentee applications.
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           1             And, also, we fielded numerous calls concerning

           2   rejections to nominate petitions to the Department's Web



           3   site.  And we directed those people, of course, to the

           4   Department's Web site.

           5             I would like to, if I could for the record, put

           6   that on the record again.

           7             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Yes.

           8             MR. SEMINARA:  And that Web site is

           9    www.d.o.s.state.p.a.u.s.

          10             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Okay.  I'll repeat that.

          11    That's www.d.o.s.state.p.a.u.s.

          12             MR. SEMINARA:  And it is under the heading, Hot

          13    Topics.

          14             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Under the heading, Hot Topics.

          15    That's where you will find various information relative to

          16    petition challenges and lists of candidates on the ballot

          17    this year.  They are all state candidates.

          18             MR. SEMINARA:  I also urge people to go there

          19    periodically, because the list is updated from time to

          20    time.

          21             And that concludes my report, Commissioners.

          22             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you.

          23             Is someone going to give Mr. Day's report?

          24             MR. LYNCH:  Yes.  I have it.
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           1             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you.

           2             MR. LYNCH:  Mr. Day isn't here, he's at a

           3    procurement meeting today.

           4             He's just finishing up his pre-election testing.



           5   He's going to start laying out the seals for the machines.

           6   And he's supposed to be getting a shipment of batteries in

           7   this Friday.  And we'll start replacing the batteries.

           8             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Miss Murchison.

           9             MS. MURCHISON:  Good morning, Commissioners.

          10             We're just giving a count of our schools.  We were

          11   at Arch Bishop Ryan last week.  The total of our school was

          12   330.

          13             That is about the same turnout from last year.

          14             We are at Northeast Public this year, and we have

          15   a very large turnout of board members coming in for the

          16   classes.

          17             That concludes what I have.

          18             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you.

          19             Mr. Dowling.

          20             MR. DOWLING:  Okay.  As of yesterday we received

          21    12,014 voter registration applications through the mail and

          22    the various sources.  That compares to four years ago,

          23    which we did this time four years, at 28,000 plus.

          24             Cautionary point, in the last three weeks, prior
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           1   to the election in 2008, we received 78,000 applications in

           2   that period.

           3             I don't know if that's going to happen this time,

           4   but we'll be ready for it.

           5             Of the 12,000, there were 311 rejected



           6   applications.  And of that 311, we've only received 30 back

           7   under appeal.  They have been processed.  Out of county, out

           8   of state, total of 105.  They've all been sent out to the

           9   various counties.

          10             Yesterday -- or the 27th, I sent out over 400

          11   bilingual letters to people who served in the 2011 General,

          12   people who were certified prior to that and people who are

          13   not certified as bilingual interpreters, and basically it

          14   was just to inform them of the April 14th training and

          15   certification seminar that will be provided here on the

          16   sixth floor.

          17             This morning at 9:00 I sent the press release out

          18   to the Spanish newspapers.  I got two responses so far.

          19   They are going to run them as PSAs for us.

          20             I haven't heard from the Daily News or Inquirer

          21   yet.

          22             And that's it.

          23             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you.

          24             Mr. Lynch.
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           1             MR. LYNCH:  Okay.  I'm still working on preparing

           2    the election materials.  Hopefully by today, later today or

           3    early tomorrow Bob Passiore will give me an export of the

           4    database and I can create a military write-in ballot.

           5    That's a military write-in ballot (indicating).  I can send

           6    that up to Carmen and he can start preparing them to send

           7    them in.



           8             It is a write-in ballot that comes with a list of

           9   the names of the candidates -- of the candidate's names that

          10   we have right now.  We'll send them out because, I believe

          11   Friday is the date that we have to start sending them out

          12   by, so...

          13             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Okay.

          14             MR. LYNCH:  And plus the voting system upgrade

          15    started today, and assistance, if we have to give the

          16    workers, we'll give them assistance.

          17             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Has the Court started

          18    knocking candidates off the ballot, the challenges, you

          19    know, possible challenges?

          20             How do you adjust what you're doing to accommodate

          21   the ballots?

          22             MR. LYNCH:  As far as the -- well, we'll just take

          23    them out.

          24             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Is it reprinted every time?

FF

                                                                           8

           1             MR. LYNCH:  Up to a certain point you can take

           2    them out.  But once we start plotting the ballots, if we go

           3    too far into it we'll have to sticker over the names.

           4             MR. VOIGT:  Sticker up to a point, and when we

           5    can't sticker you're done.

           6             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Right.

           7             MR. VOIGT:  You don't count it.

           8             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Okay.



           9             MR. LYNCH:  Yeah.  There are times where the

          10    machine went out without a sticker, we just don't count

          11    them because the votes for that candidate --

          12             MR. VOIGT:  Either on the absentee or on the

          13    ballots.

          14             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Mr. Ferris.

          15             MR. FERRIS:  Good morning, Commissioners.

          16             We're continuing our work securing polling places

          17   that have either refused or we have not heard a response

          18   from.  We're doing that via phone, and also canvassing the

          19   areas.

          20             As you know, today we will hold 34 hearings on

          21   polling place request changes at 1:00 in this room, here,

          22   and then after that we'll have to do all of those changes.

          23             We're also sending letters out preparing polling

          24   places to receive handicapped accessibility modification
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           1   items, also.

           2             So, other than that, we're set to go.  And it

           3   should be a fun time at 1:00.

           4             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Okay.  And, finally,

           5    Mr. Irving.

           6             MR. IRVING:  Good morning, Commissioners.

           7             We've currently processed over 67,000 paper VRMA

           8   applications and electronic applications.

           9             The report which I usually extend to you, I left

          10   that downstairs after our meeting, Commissioner.  I'll make



          11   sure that each one of you have a copy of it before you leave

          12   the building today.

          13             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Thank you, Greg.

          14             MR. IRVING:  Our focus right now is on getting

          15    these petition cases resolved, okay.  We're doing our part

          16    by sitting down with the candidates and their camps.

          17             Right now we probably have three candidates that

          18   are downstairs -- or camps that are downstairs right now

          19   looking over petitions.

          20             We've received numerous calls yesterday from other

          21   camps that are going to be coming in various times to get

          22   these resolved.

          23             If you look at the listing from the Commonwealth

          24   Court, we have about 40 cases on there that still haven't
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           1   been heard yet.

           2             So far there's one that has been resolved.  We

           3   have multiple cases scheduled for tomorrow and on Friday.

           4   Unfortunately the Court's time frame doesn't match when we

           5   need it to match our date as far as getting the ballot

           6   printed.  It takes us way into late March.

           7             But we're going to do what we normally do, get it

           8   done and get a ballot printed out.

           9             We've also, through the Commissioners extending

          10   our hours, once again, this week, from 8:30 a.m. until 7:30

          11   p.m. -- I'm going to make sure that Richard posts that on



          12   the Web again.  That's Monday through Friday -- through

          13   Thursday.  Friday we're from 8:30 a.m. until 5 p.m.

          14   Saturday and Sunday, March 3rd and 4th, we'll be here from 8

          15   a.m. until 4:30 p.m.

          16             We want to hurry and get these resolved as soon as

          17   possible.

          18             Unfortunately we're going to end up sending a

          19   couple of people into Harrisburg next week because, we have

          20   probably about seven cases there which they require that we

          21   have operators, okay.  Hopefully some of them will be

          22   resolved by then, and so the Court does notify us prior to

          23   asking so that we don't have to send someone out there.

          24             Other than that, all units are up to date on all
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           1   work.

           2             And poll workers and interpreters I have an update

           3   listing which I will fax to you to go along with the

           4   previous one, people who actually want to be an interpreter

           5   or poll worker.  I'm also giving the interpreters to Tim

           6   Dowling so that he can send them letters, also.

           7             And that concludes everything where we're at.

           8             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you.

           9             MR. IRVING:  You're welcome.

          10             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you very much.

          11             So we have no business coming from the Commission

          12   today, so I would like to open the discussion to the public

          13   for comment and questions.



          14             Mr. Thomsen.

          15             MR. THOMSEN:  I've already handed the

          16    Commissioners a copy of my letter.  I am suggesting that

          17    you consider role playing as part of the training.

          18             I know that you don't have -- you're already into

          19   training now, I'm suggesting this for the fall.  You have a

          20   long leave time to do that.

          21             I discovered after I wrote my letter this morning,

          22   that there is actually videos of role playing kinds of

          23   things on the State's Web site.  However, they may not all

          24   apply to us.
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           1             For example, the one that I was looking at was,

           2   how to canvas the absentee ballots.

           3             And here in Philadelphia the absentee ballots are

           4   counted centrally now.  Way in the past the polling places

           5   were doing it.  And it has long since changed.

           6             So, I recommend this idea to you.

           7             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you very much.  And we

           8    will consider it very, very seriously.

           9             And any other ideas that people have for poll

          10   worker training we would be delighted to receive them.

          11             Thank you very much.

          12             Any other comments or questions?

          13                       (Whereupon,there was no

          14                       response.)



          15             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Noting that we will be meeting

          16    as the Board of Elections at 1:00, as Mr. Ferris mentioned,

          17    to discuss polling place changes, I adjourn this meeting of

          18    the Commission.  We will reconvene this regular meeting

          19    next week, Wednesday at 11:00, as usual, right here.

          20             The meeting is adjourned.

          21             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  I second.

          22             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  I second it.

          23                       (Whereupon, a brief recess was

          24                       taken.)
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           1                       (Whereupon, the meeting

           2                       reconvened at approximately 1:00

           3                       p.m.)

           4             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Okay.  I would like to call

           5    the meeting to order.

           6             Thank you to everyone for taking the time to

           7   attend, and I would first like to invite Mr. Aversa to

           8   remind us of the purpose of this meeting.

           9             MR. AVERSA:  Okay.  For the record, I'm Robert

          10    Aversa, attorney for the Philadelphia City Commissioners.

          11             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Actually, if you could stand

          12    over here (indicating) so that the audience can --

          13             MR. AVERSA:  Sure.

          14             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  -- hear you as well, that

          15    would be welcomed.

          16             MR. AVERSA:  Good afternoon, everyone.



          17             We're here today to hold a series of hearings on

          18   relocating polling places from one location to another.  We

          19   have 34 recommendations for relocation that we will be

          20   addressing this afternoon.

          21             And virtually all of them, if not all of them,

          22   arise out of a settlement that the City entered into a few

          23   years back under which we agreed to relocate polling places

          24   from locations that are not handicapped accessible to
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           1   handicapped-accessible locations.

           2             Of the 34 recommendations, they came -- the

           3   recommendations were made to us by the United States

           4   Department of Justice, and an expert/consulting firm that

           5   was also retained under the agreement to go out and evaluate

           6   polling places.

           7             Based on the recommendations that they gave to us,

           8   we carefully evaluated them.

           9             The City Commissioners and the Board of Elections

          10   actually sent out personnel to each and every location that

          11   was recommended as an accessible site, and we carefully

          12   evaluated it.  And as part of that careful evaluation we

          13   determined that some locations were, original locations,

          14   were, in fact, inaccessible and had to be moved.  And we

          15   tentatively accepted those recommendations, and they're

          16   subject to hearing today.

          17             Other locations we went out and we evaluated.



          18             For instance, there may have been one location

          19   where the original site was not accessible, and we had five

          20   or six alternative sites suggested.

          21             We, as I said, we carefully evaluated every one of

          22   those sites and determined that, of those several, one was

          23   usually better than the others, and that is the one that we

          24   tentatively accepted.
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           1             So, the hearing -- the hearing that we're having

           2   today on each of the 34, we'll address the relocations that

           3   we tentatively accepted.

           4             When each ward and division is called, Gary

           5   Ferris, who is seated here at the table, will present the --

           6   the old location, identify the problems we had with it, and

           7   the -- and also identify the new location.  And we'll then

           8   recommend, to the Commissioners, that the relocation

           9   recommendation be accepted.

          10             Of course all of you in the audience will have an

          11   opportunity to be heard before the Commissioners vote.

          12             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you.

          13             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.  The first polling place

          14    changes for the 13th Ward; 4th Division, moving the polling

          15    place from 4700 Wissahickon Avenue to Pulaski and Hansberry

          16    Streets, the Kelly School.

          17             The reason is voter convenience into an accessible

          18   building.

          19             This request was from the state rep, Rosita



          20   Youngblood.

          21             Is anybody here to speak against that one?

          22             MR. BAVMAN:  Not against that one.  Let it go

          23    through.

          24             Thomas Bavman, Committee Person for the 13th Ward.
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           1             MR. FERRIS:  Would you like to address anything

           2    about it, or --

           3             MR. BAVMAN:  Let it go through, because it is

           4    dangerous crossing Wissahickon Avenue.

           5             MR. FERRIS:  All right.

           6             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  So that will be approved.

           7             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  That's approved.

           8             Thank you.

           9             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.  The next one is for the 13th

          10    Ward; 14th Division, moving the polling from 4202

          11    Germantown Avenue to Wayne and Bristol Streets, the Steele

          12    School.

          13             And there are people here who have comments about

          14   this one.

          15             Please state your name slowly for the

          16   stenographer.

          17             MR. McFADDEN:  Joe McFadden; I am the committee

          18    person for the 13;14.

          19             MR. FETTERS:  Samuel Fetters, F-E-T-T-E-R-S, also

          20    a committee person.



          21             MR. McFADDEN:  We just found out they was moving

          22    the polling area because it is not handicapped accessible.

          23    But we have ramps every time we have an election.  They

          24    bring ramps when they bring the machine out, and we have a
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           1    ramp inside the building.

           2             And we have two divisions in there.  They're only

           3   moving one, from my understanding, the 14th and not the

           4   15th.

           5             We would like to keep our polling area because, we

           6   have a lot of senior citizens, they come from -- they come

           7   there, but the Steele School is, kind of, dangerous to a lot

           8   of them.

           9             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Mr. Ferris, is that true that

          10    there are two divisions --

          11             MR. FERRIS:  Well, addressing the issue of the two

          12    divisions in the church, when the Department of Justice

          13    went out they only located one site for the 14th division.

          14    The 15th division is slated to be moved, but not at this

          15    present time.

          16             So they will be coming in with a suggestion where

          17   to move the 15th division as far as leaving one in there and

          18   moving one out.

          19             As far as the step, the step is seven inches at

          20   the door, which makes it inaccessible.  The slope of the

          21   ramp would be greater than the eight percent required by the

          22   ADA guidelines.  And that is the reason they want to move



          23   that out of there.

          24             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  We'll take that under
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           1    advisement.

           2             Yes, sir.

           3             MR. FETTERS:  I would just like to add to it, we

           4    just moved -- well, when we got this moved we were on the

           5    other side of the division from the school, but that --

           6    that closed down, which we had both divisions in there, we

           7    had a lot of area.

           8             And we just -- we're moving further, our people

           9   further, and further and further away from the division to

          10   get there.

          11             And we haven't had any problem with the ramp at

          12   this point in time.

          13             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you.

          14             We will take no action at this time.  And we will

          15   take it under advisement, and Mr. Ferris will call you.

          16             MR. FERRIS:  I will notify you of their decision

          17    within a week.

          18             Is there anything that you would like to say

          19   pertaining to the --

          20             MR. FETTERS:  Okay.  That was the other question,

          21    notification.  You say, notify us?

          22             MR. FERRIS:  I will notify you.  Your name and

          23    address is on the sign-in sheet?



          24             MR. FETTERS:  No.  Just our name.
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           1             MR. FERRIS:  Name and phone number.  I will -- I

           2    will personally call you and let you know the

           3    Commissioners' decision within the next week.

           4             MR. FETTERS:  Okay.  Thank you.

           5             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.  Thank you for coming.

           6             Okay.  The next polling place change is for the

           7   13th Ward; 14th Division -- no.  I'm sorry, we just did that

           8   one.  13th Ward; 25th Division, moving the polling place

           9   from 15th and Ontario Streets, the Kenderton School, to 19th

          10   and Butler Streets, the Cleveland School.

          11             The reason is handicapped accessibility.

          12             This request is from the Department of Justice.

          13             Is anyone here to speak on 13;25?

          14                       (Whereupon, there was no

          15                       response.)

          16             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Hearing no objection, we will

          17    approve this move.

          18             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.  The next polling place change

          19    actually involves six divisions in the 26th Ward.  So we

          20    have the 26th Ward; 1st Division, the 26th Ward; 2nd

          21    Division, the 26th Ward; 3rd Division, the 26th Ward; 20th

          22    Division, the 26th Ward; 23rd Division and the 26th Ward;

          23    24th Division.

          24             The current polling place is 1845 Hartranft Street
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           1   at Holy Spirit School.  The proposal from the Department of

           2   Justice is to move it to 1900 Pattison Avenue, the Swedish

           3   Museum, for handicapped accessibility reasons.

           4             The reasons were, that at Holy Spirit there was a

           5   combination of at least 12 steps there.

           6             And I believe there are people here from the 26th

           7   Ward who would like to speak on that matter.

           8             MR. DINTINO:  Yes, sir.

           9             MR. FERRIS:  Please stand and approach.

          10             MR. DINTINO:  Yes.  Madame Chair, my name is Jimmy

          11    Dintino; I am the ward leader, Republican ward leader of

          12    the 26th Ward.

          13             The proposed spot is Swedish Museum.  It is a John

          14   Morton Memorial Building, which is known as the Swedish

          15   Museum, located at what we know is the Lakes FDR Park.

          16             That spot has a visitors entrance that has 24

          17   steps that you need to go up, plus a ledge that you could

          18   park your car at if you enter through the visitors entrance.

          19             My understanding, and this is because I train out

          20   at the lakes and run down the lakes and saw the posting at

          21   the back of this building, which means that it would be

          22   entered on Pattison Avenue.

          23             Now, there is a stretch of land from 20th Street

          24   to Broad Street that dumps off of the Pratt Bridge 291.  A
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           1   lot of commercial and industrial traffic.

           2             It's a six-block stretch.  The vehicles travel

           3   that particular stretch at a rapid pace.

           4             The shoulder of this road, which is Pattison

           5   Avenue, across from the NovaCare Center, if anybody can

           6   picture that, the shoulder is four-foot wide, the lanes are

           7   ten-feet wide.

           8             What would it necessitate to put these six car --

           9   these six polling places there?

          10             It would necessitate some sort of police barricade

          11   blockage.

          12             Now, understand from the 20th Street light to the

          13   John Morton Building it is about two and a half blocks.  If

          14   people would have to drive, the NovaCare Center is a large

          15   block, Packer Park area is located in there, the Reserve is

          16   located in there, and it is actually the poll buildings that

          17   are across Penrose Avenue.  So it is a large stretch of the

          18   area that we're talking about.

          19             It is a geriatric community, most people would

          20   drive to this site.

          21             The shoulder of the road, if there was no police

          22   barricade, would open -- you would open your door, as the

          23   driver, into the next lane.

          24             I think, and my counter parts are here from the
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           1   26th Ward, also, and we're in a court here, and I think we

           2   have a resolution.  At least I hope so.



           3             The John Morton Building would not be a very safe

           4   area for elderly people to get out.  It would be a very

           5   difficult circumstances with passing vehicles coming down.

           6             Again, it is Pattison Avenue.  It is a six-lane

           7   highway, three on each side.  There is no alternative, if

           8   people were to park their cars in the safer end where the

           9   visitors sections is, that would be in the front of the

          10   building, which would necessitate either walking those 24

          11   steps that I've alluded to, or actually walking a grass plot

          12   and coming up a hill.

          13             I really don't see the practicality in this

          14   building.  My counter part was in accord when I talked to

          15   him.

          16             I think, if I may call someone that may have a

          17   resolution to this, because we've tried to get an

          18   alternative and these guys have worked diligently to do so,

          19   I wanted to speak on why that Swedish Museum/John Morton

          20   Building was not practical, and now hopefully we have a

          21   recourse.

          22             Thank you.

          23             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you.

          24             MR. SABELLI:  Good afternoon; my name is Guy
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           1    Sabelli, Committeeman in the 26th Ward.

           2             We've been trying, trying very hard, to find

           3   different places, as Jimmy explained.



           4             Calvary Temple, Galdo's Restaurant, all from what

           5   I understand, turned you guys down.

           6             MR. FERRIS:  Right.

           7             MR. SABELLI:  As of this morning, Calvary Temple

           8    did agree to allow us to use it for all those polling

           9    places.

          10             I have a contact number; I have an address of the

          11   place.  They're on board.  And that would make life so much

          12   easier.  It is right in the neighborhood.  It is handicapped

          13   accessible.  It would be no problem getting in and out,

          14   so...

          15             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.  I will -- I will take your

          16    information --

          17             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Hold on.  Hold on one second.

          18             Now, you two are in agreement about this new

          19   place?

          20             MR. DINTINO:  Yes, sir.

          21             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Okay.  So there is no

          22    problem?

          23             MR. SABELLI:  Not at all.

          24             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.
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           1             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  And Calvary is on the other

           2    side of Pattison?

           3             MR. SABELLI:  Calvary is in Packer Park.

           4             MR. FERRIS:  In Packer Park.

           5             MR. SABELLI:  Where Holy Spirit Church was.  It is



           6    in the same neighborhood.

           7             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Okay.  But did you get a

           8    chance to check it out?

           9             MR. FERRIS:  No.  I just found out now, so now I

          10    will take the information from Mr. Sabelli and go out,

          11    check out the site just to verify that it is handicapped

          12    accessible.

          13             So, I would advise you to take it under

          14   advisement, and then next week I will have a report on this

          15   one, and I will let them know what's going on with that.

          16             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Okay.

          17             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  We will take this under

          18    advisement.  And we thank the gentlemen for their effort

          19    from behalf of the polling places.

          20             MR. SABELLI:  Thank you very much.  Thank you very

          21    much.

          22             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Okay.

          23             MR. FERRIS:  And I can say, that over the past few

          24    years we have been working hard to try and find something
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           1    for Holy Spirit because of all the steps there.  And I have

           2    been trying to get Calvary.  We've been trying to get

           3    Calvary.

           4             As you can see, this is a huge gym, so they will

           5   all fit in there.

           6             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Yeah.  That's beautiful.



           7             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Wonderful.

           8             MR. SABELLI:  Thank you.

           9             MR. FERRIS:  So that will be very good.

          10             MR. SABELLI:  Gary, you will let us know?

          11             MR. FERRIS:  Yes.  I will let you know.

          12             MR. SABELLI:  Thank you very much.

          13             MR. FERRIS:  Thank you for coming.

          14             Okay.  The next change is -- the next change is

          15   for the 1st Ward; 19th Division, moving the polling place

          16   from 1444 South 2nd Street, the Satin Slipper Club, to 250

          17   Reed Street, the Herron Rec Center.

          18             The reason is handicapped accessibility.  That the

          19   request is from the Department of Justice, and the reason is

          20   that the Satin Slipper Club has two steps up into the

          21   building and is not able to be ramped with any ramp that the

          22   City has, and it would not meet any ADA guidelines with the

          23   ramp there due to the slope.

          24             MS. SULLIVAN:  Good afternoon, Commissioners; my
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           1    name is Brianne Sullivan, Committee Person, 1st Ward.

           2             I wanted to start off by saying, that we've never

           3   had any issues with anyone entering the building.  The City

           4   does provide us with a ramp, but the club also has a ramp.

           5             There has been one instance where someone had come

           6   in a wheelchair due to a broken leg, and we were able to

           7   accommodate that person.

           8             I actually have signed statements from several of



           9   our -- of the people in the ward, our voters.  And they all

          10   have issue with the polling place being moved due to the

          11   distance.  And they have said that it would be difficult and

          12   not likely that they would make it to vote at this

          13   alternative spot.

          14             With this alternative polling place, I visited

          15   there yesterday, and the one door that would be accessible

          16   to a wheelchair is rusted shut, and it is, for over 20 years

          17   I've been told, that it's been rusted shut.  There are two

          18   other doors, which I'm not sure what the measurements are of

          19   those doors, but there are at least a two-inch lip at the

          20   bottom of them, which would prove difficult to get a

          21   wheelchair up.

          22             And in addition to that, this -- there is not

          23   enough space to accommodate all of the voters.

          24             There would be two different divisions in that
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           1   place, and there would be four machines.  And we don't

           2   believe there is enough space to accommodate that division's

           3   voters and our voters as well.

           4             I don't know if anyone would like to take a look

           5   at the people who signed statements saying that they asked

           6   for reconsideration of moving it.

           7             They've never had any issue entering.  And they've

           8   listed what they, not what their disability is, but most

           9   people use walkers and canes that have signed, or some



          10   people have emphysema, and they're complaining about the

          11   distance to the new polling place.

          12             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  So the objections in there --

          13    I am interested to know the objections.  Distance.

          14             MS. SULLIVAN:  Distance.

          15             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  That is the main objection?

          16             MS. SULLIVAN:  Yes.  There -- we have a lot of

          17    elders, and they really enjoy being able to come and walk

          18    to vote.  They wouldn't be able to go from two blocks to

          19    six blocks.

          20             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Um-hum.

          21             MS. SULLIVAN:  The ramp that you're saying

          22    wouldn't work, the club itself has a ramp that has a

          23    one-inch lip on it to make it accessible.  And we've had to

          24    use that, not the City's, we've had to use the club's ramp
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           1    for the person that had the broken leg.

           2             And the voters honestly wanted me to let you know

           3   that they were able to get in to vote for all of you.

           4             So, they have no -- they had no problem getting in

           5   there to vote, and they may have a problem if you move it.

           6             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Well, thank you.  Thank you

           7    very much.  We'll take it under advisement.

           8             MS. SULLIVAN:  Thank you.

           9             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  I need to know, how long has

          10    this polling place been at the present location?

          11             MS. SULLIVAN:  I believe it's been the past five



          12    years or so.  Previous to that we were at another New

          13    Year's Club, which is the same type of situation with the

          14    steps in front, and we've never -- we've never had any

          15    issue.

          16             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.  I just want to address the

          17    ramp issue.  Even though there is a ramp down and the voter

          18    can get in, unfortunately the ADA Guidelines require us to

          19    have a slope that is less than eight percent.

          20             So, with moving anything above a six-inch step,

          21   the ramp goes too high according to their guidelines.

          22             We do understand that people can get in, but,

          23   unfortunately, their guidelines state that, that is eight

          24   percent.
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           1             Your issue with the door being rusted shut, we do

           2   use the door that is in through the playground entrance, the

           3   handicapped door.

           4             MS. SULLIVAN:  It is not big enough.  It's 30 -- I

           5    think it's just 31 1/2 or 32 inches.

           6             MR. FERRIS:  Well, what we have is, you know,

           7    measured wide enough because, the Department of Justice has

           8    a report and so do we.

           9             We do also have, I don't know if you have a map,

          10   but I do have a map of how the machines and tables would

          11   have been set up in the rec center.

          12             MS. SULLIVAN:  I don't have that.



          13             MR. FERRIS:  So, my suggestion was going to be to

          14    the Commissioners, to have someone from our office meet you

          15    at the rec center and show you how the machines and tables

          16    would fit, if you're interested in doing that before they

          17    make their decision.

          18             MS. SULLIVAN:  Yeah.  That's fine.

          19             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.

          20             MS. SULLIVAN:  In addition to that, I don't know

          21    if it makes any difference, but we're very familiar with

          22    the people who do come to vote, and they -- we don't

          23    currently have anyone who is in a wheelchair.  So I don't

          24    know if that makes any type of difference.
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           1             MR. FERRIS:  Unfortunately --

           2             MR. AVERSA:  Under the agreement that we have with

           3    the Department of Justice, that really doesn't matter.

           4             What we have is an agreement to make voting

           5   throughout the city handicapped accessible program wide

           6   regardless of whether or not any particular division has

           7   handicapped voters in it.

           8             MS. SULLIVAN:  Well, I'd like to say to that, that

           9    seems unfair to me because, then the people that can't walk

          10    the two extra blocks are being denied the right to vote.

          11    And I don't think that that makes any sense.

          12             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  How many polling places is in

          13    that location?

          14             MS. SULLIVAN:  In our location now?



          15             MR. FERRIS:  One.

          16             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  But the recommendation is

          17    to move it to a place that already has one; right?

          18             MR. FERRIS:  Correct.

          19             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  And I know that the

          20    Republican ward leader had an objection that the place

          21    wasn't big enough --

          22             MS. SULLIVAN:  It's not.

          23             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  -- and there was going to

          24    be two polling places inside.
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           1             MS. SULLIVAN:  The other thing that I would like

           2    to add is, that the seniors, they're able to go and, you

           3    know, still be independent and walk with their walkers to

           4    this place.  And they do not want to have to give up that

           5    social -- and their right to get there.

           6             And, also, to be getting an absentee ballot which,

           7   to them, would be the beginning of the end.  This is what

           8   they told me.  They want to be able to walk to their polling

           9   place.

          10             So, I don't know, you know, if we have no one with

          11   wheelchairs and we need it for the law, it just doesn't make

          12   sense to me that we're going to deny.

          13             We have 40 percent of our voters are elders, by

          14   the way.  So I don't know what is more important, having

          15   someone vote or being able to say they can accommodate a



          16   wheelchair.  I guess that is up to you guys.

          17             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Well, we are legally, I mean

          18    -- we are legally obliged to abide by this.  It is a

          19    settlement that the City has made with the Department of

          20    Justice.

          21             MS. SULLIVAN:  It is a shame.

          22             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  So we will take this under

          23    advisement, and Mr. Ferris will contact you as long as you

          24    left your contact information.
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           1             I'd also like to say, that in the event that we do

           2   move it, I would like to work with you to see if there is

           3   anything that we can do to make it easier for people --

           4             MS. SULLIVAN:  Would we be able to, on our own,

           5    look --

           6             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  -- to exercise their

           7    franchise.

           8             MS. SULLIVAN:  Well, can we be able to look in the

           9    neighborhood on our own for another place?

          10             MR. FERRIS:  Definitely.  Yes.

          11             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Absolutely.

          12             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Absolutely.

          13             MS. SULLIVAN:  Okay.

          14             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Absolutely.

          15             MR. FERRIS:  You have --

          16             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  And one other thing, could

          17    you leave us a copy of the petition of how many people



          18    signed your petition?

          19             MS. SULLIVAN:  It's just individual statements

          20    from people.

          21             If we would have gotten petitions, we would have

          22   --

          23             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Okay.  These are individual

          24    statements.
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           1             Miss Sullivan, how many do you have?

           2             MS. SULLIVAN:  I have eight.

           3             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Okay.  We're going to need

           4    that.

           5                       (Whereupon, documents were

           6                       submitted to the Commissioners.)

           7             MR. FERRIS:  Are you still interested in going to

           8    the rec center to see his -- like, as far as space wise?

           9             MS. SULLIVAN:  Do we have to?

          10             MR. FERRIS:  Well --

          11             MS. SULLIVAN:  I mean --

          12             MR. FERRIS:  -- you don't have to, but, you know

          13    --

          14             MS. SULLIVAN:  I guess --

          15             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  No.

          16             MR. FERRIS:  -- we just have something that shows

          17    that it will work, and I understand that you have something

          18    that it didn't work, so...



          19             MS. SULLIVAN:  I guess, you know, are open for

          20    anything.

          21             But, personally, I prefer to look for our own.

          22             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Okay.

          23             MS. SULLIVAN:  But I would meet with --

          24             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.  That's fine.  Just so that I
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           1    can give that information to the Commissioners.

           2             MS. SULLIVAN:  Absolutely.  We'll do whatever you

           3    need us to.

           4             MR. FERRIS:  All right.  Can you do me a favor,

           5    then?  Go down now to the 5th floor, and then go to the

           6    rear of the building and ask for Kevin Kelly.  He is

           7    expecting you to come down, and you set up an appointment

           8    with him and the rec center as to when you can go out and

           9    look at it together with him.

          10             MS. SULLIVAN:  Okay.

          11             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.  Just tell him that I sent you

          12    down to him, okay.

          13             MS. SULLIVAN:  Thank you.

          14             MR. FERRIS:  Thank you for coming.

          15             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Thank you very much.

          16             MS. SULLIVAN:  Thank you.

          17             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you.

          18             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.  The next one is for the 6th

          19    Ward; 15th Division, moving the polling place from 1224

          20    North 41st Street, the Christ Community Baptist Church, to



          21    Belmont and Thompson Streets, the Leidy School.

          22             The reason is handicapped accessibility.

          23             And the request is from the Department of Justice.

          24             MR. WHITE:  My name is Arthur White; I am the
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           1    pastor of Christ Community Baptist Church, 1224-30 North

           2    41st Street, 19104.

           3             And I've come to implore the Commissioners to

           4   disapprove this request to move the polling place to Leidy

           5   School.

           6             Christ Community has been the polling place for

           7   this neighborhood and for this ward and division for 40

           8   years.

           9             Fifteen or twenty years ago the owner called, she

          10   decided to build a handicapped ramp to make the church more

          11   friendlier to persons who have challenges, because we are

          12   heavily involved, the church and community have access for a

          13   variety of functions beyond just voting.

          14             And for the last 15 to 20 years, we've received no

          15   complaints from the City, nor from the neighborhood, saying

          16   for any function they could not get into the facility.

          17             And we discovered this request last Tuesday or

          18   Wednesday as I was leaving the church, and I saw signage on

          19   the door of the church.  That's how we found out.

          20             And -- and -- and it is just unfair that, that

          21   communication has not been what it needs to be.  At least



          22   for us.  I can't speak for anybody else.  We did not know

          23   that that was an issue with the Department of Justice with

          24   our handicapped-ramp facility.
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           1             And -- and, so, I've come to say that I -- I

           2   really detest the communication was not there, was not done.

           3             We are the service provider of the facility, and

           4   if there was a complaint where our facility was not in

           5   compliance in any way we should have been approached and

           6   given the opportunity to say whether we will make any kind

           7   of corrections or not or we could not.  Then I would think

           8   it would be fair and just to move that facility.

           9             But that was not done.  We were not given any kind

          10   of respect in that kind of protocol.

          11             And -- and the neighborhood has no problem with

          12   accessibility.

          13             Only yesterday we had a neighborhood group met at

          14   the church called Fresh Start.  They fight against hunger.

          15   They feed, basically, senior citizens and persons with

          16   disability.

          17             Those who had to drive in, and I call it in their

          18   Cadillacs, and they drove down the access portal into the

          19   church.

          20             And I told, one day, I said, I can see now that

          21   you didn't get your driver's license at Pep Boys.

          22             It was big enough for them to go through the

          23   portal.  And we've had no complaints about any



          24   accessibility.
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           1             And, so, we just don't understand why.

           2             We think it would be unjust for -- for this

           3   polling place to be moved from where it is to Leidy School

           4   because, accessibility is more than just a handicapped ramp,

           5   it is proximity to the majority of the populace that's

           6   there.  And if they can get there.

           7             Also, accessibility is transportation.

           8             The 38 and the 40, one of the best transportation

           9   system in -- in Philadelphia, go right there, stop right

          10   there in front of the church so that anyone who has

          11   challenges can be let off right there by a

          12   handicapped-accessible bus as well.

          13             And the lighting, you lose that -- that portal

          14   of -- of -- of accessibility through transportation.

          15             Yesterday, as I said, someone came to do some

          16   measurements.

          17             Now, to me the measurements should have been done

          18   prior to the complaint or to the request to move.  Somebody

          19   came to do the measurements on our handicapped facility.  We

          20   were not there.  Nobody official represented the official

          21   leadership of the church was there, just the community

          22   group.  And we are a church, and we trust the leaders, and

          23   at times when we can't be there we will give the leader a

          24   key and say, you have your function, put it in the mailbox
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           1   when you leave.  Nobody official was there.

           2             Somebody came to measure not just the outside, it

           3   is public property, but also to measure inside without any

           4   official authorization to do it.  And to us, that is just a

           5   breech of -- of space.  And that is not right.  That's

           6   unjust.

           7             And, so -- and, so, I want to -- so I had to say

           8   that because I represent a congregation, and our space and

           9   our facility was disrespected, we believed, by -- by

          10   whomever.  I don't know who it is, but it was disrespected.

          11             And -- but, also, I believe that -- that -- that,

          12   to move that site from the more accessible to seniors who

          13   have greater transportation accessibility, who live closer,

          14   because I see where it is located in respect to where people

          15   live in that neighborhood.

          16             And last night I received a letter from a family

          17   that has struggles with disabilities, I did not speak to

          18   this, but they heard on the streets that they're talking

          19   about moving where you can come and vote.

          20             And so I would close with this particular letter

          21   from this lady who is saying, "Please don't move my polling

          22   place.

          23             My name is Frances Lewis; I'm a 70-year-old female

          24   with partial disabilities.
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           1             I'm married 48-and-a-half years to my husband,

           2   James Lewis, Senior, who have lived in this neighborhood

           3   since 1961.

           4             He's a disabled veteran.  Due to stroke, which

           5   effected him to a degree that he has a defibrillator, he has

           6   high blood pressure, glaucoma, paralysis on his right side,

           7   plus he is a diabetic.  He doesn't walk unless someone

           8   basically holds him up.  I push him around in a wheelchair.

           9   I lift him up when needed.

          10             I have a 53-year-old son who is disabled, uses a

          11   walker, still needs help standing up.

          12             We need the polling station to remain at Christ

          13   Community Baptist Church because they have a wheelchair ramp

          14   for the handicapped usage outside, and a stairway lift

          15   inside.

          16             These two accessories are very helpful for all who

          17   are handicapped citizens/residents.  Keep this station for

          18   voters at CCBC."

          19             I've also received a call from Mr. Pete Nelson,

          20   who is a ward leader, saying the same thing, we want it to

          21   stay where it is.

          22             And, so, I know that as Commissioners you deal

          23   with everything in its context by context, and we'll stand

          24   to look at our context, and disapprove the request to move
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           1   from Christ Community Baptist Church to Leidy School.  It



           2   would really make voting more inaccessible than accessible.

           3             MR. FERRIS:  But before you leave, I want to

           4    address two issues that you brought up.

           5             The first was, you were saying the church was

           6   being disrespected.

           7             The agreement with the Department of Justice was

           8   for them to go around and do these inspections.

           9             Now, your particular one was done back in May of

          10   2010.

          11             So, they did ask someone to come in before they

          12   did the inspection, number one.

          13             Number two, yesterday I sent one of my employee's

          14   out just to double check their measurements and everything.

          15             So he did ask before he went in the church.  It's

          16   not like he just walked in and just took measurements

          17   without you knowing.

          18             So we had to double check the hallway.

          19             MR. WHITE:  He asked the people who were using the

          20    facility.

          21             MR. FERRIS:  Well, he asked someone who was there.

          22             MR. WHITE:  Right.

          23             MR. FERRIS:  So, just -- just to, you know, double

          24    check what the measurements were so there was no, you
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           1    know -- so we could make sure these measurements were

           2    correct and what the Department of Justice found.

           3             So, you know, it's not like somebody snuck in the



           4   church and did it behind your back.

           5             MR. WHITE:  I didn't say you snuck in.

           6             MR. FERRIS:  I just want to get that clear about

           7    our employees.

           8             MR. WHITE:  I said, you didn't ask for the

           9    official person to go beyond where you needed to go.

          10             MR. FERRIS:  So -- but the Department of Justice

          11    is not required to tell you what they did, unfortunately.

          12    They had to report back to us, which is why we're coming to

          13    you with this problem, which is why we posted that last

          14    week so you would know just on that issue.

          15             And the Commissioners will --

          16             MR. WHITE:  So, then, the failure to communicate

          17    with any provider of concerns that you have to give them a

          18    fair shot to respond to make any adjustments.

          19             MR. FERRIS:  Well, this is it now.  This is why

          20    you got a notice last week that there was going to be --

          21             MR. WHITE:  After the fact.

          22             MR. FERRIS:  -- a hearing.

          23             No.  After the fact is, you know -- they just did

          24   the report, so they brought the facts to us.  We may not
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           1   have even done anything on this one, you know.  We had to

           2   wait until we got to this particular ward and division to

           3   address this issue.

           4             Like I said, they were there in 2010, we're almost



           5   two years later where we're getting to your place.

           6             MR. WHITE:  Well, this is our first time ever

           7    hearing about it.

           8             MR. FERRIS:  Well, that is why we sent you the

           9    letter and you got notice last week.

          10             We just want to make sure that you know, okay.

          11             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Did the notice go out to the

          12    judge of election?

          13             MR. FERRIS:  The notice went out to ward leaders

          14    letting them know what was going on.  And that is why there

          15    were signs posted at the old location, the new location.

          16    And that is what they saw last week.

          17             So, as far as the measurements, you know the

          18   problem is not the ramp.  We agree the ramp outside is fine,

          19   it is not a problem with that.  The problem is inside the

          20   building where you only have a 29-inch passageway for the

          21   wheelchairs to get down.

          22             And that is, you know -- these are guidelines

          23   established by the Department of Justice.  They are not our

          24   guidelines.  We understand.
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           1             MR. WHITE:  Right.  And they say how wide?

           2             MR. FERRIS:  It has to be at least 32-inches wide.

           3             MR. WHITE:  Thirty-two-inches wide.

           4             MR. FERRIS:  So, you would have to make your

           5    hallway at least three inches wider, and that is the whole

           6    hallway.  Is -- I'm looking at pictures going through the



           7    doorway and the hallway inside once you go through the ramp

           8    to get to your church.

           9             MR. WHITE:  Right.

          10             MR. FERRIS:  So -- unfortunately, your church has

          11    all those steps.

          12             But now that the ramp is built next door, we do

          13   understand that you can go in that building.

          14             But the problem is, you can't get in the inner

          15   door or down that hallway because it is only 29-inches wide.

          16             So, I mean, that's a lot of work.

          17             MR. WHITE:  I don't know if anybody can't get in.

          18             MR. FERRIS:  We do understand, also, that a

          19    wheelchair person can get in, but unfortunately these are

          20    guidelines established by the ADA that it must be 32-inches

          21    wide to get down that hall in case someone comes in a

          22    wheelchair.

          23             You may not even have anybody that comes in in a

          24   wheelchair, we understand that, also.
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           1             MR. WHITE:  Sure.

           2             MR. FERRIS:  But, you know, we're just following

           3    with what the lawsuit says and what the Department of

           4    Justice says.

           5             So, with that, the Commissioners will --

           6             MR. WHITE:  Well, hopefully I would communicate

           7    with the people --



           8             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.

           9             MR. WHITE:  -- that they're -- they're just

          10    investigating, so they can be just in what they're doing.

          11             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.  The Commissioners will --

          12             MR. WHITE:  Because you're just talking about the

          13    molding around the door.

          14             We have a thick molding around the entrance door

          15   once you get on the inside that takes up some inches.

          16   Somebody talking about putting molding to meet 32 or 33

          17   inches for the rest of the hallway.

          18             MR. FERRIS:  I can also have someone come out, my

          19    guy come back out when you're there, and he can show you

          20    exactly what needs to be done.  And if you're willing to,

          21    you know, like I said, widen the hallway.

          22             I'll show you a picture they have of the hallway

          23   which is, you know, pretty narrow, you know.

          24             Would you like to see the pictures they have?
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           1             MR. WHITE:  That building -- I know the building.

           2    It is a historical building --

           3             MR. FERRIS:  Right.

           4             MR. WHITE:  -- built in 1892.  It is a historical

           5    building.

           6             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Pastor White, I would like to

           7    thank you for your suggestion that a letter to the people

           8    who are -- who own or taking care of the polling places

           9    would be a good addition to our process.  Thank you for



          10    that.

          11             And, also, thank you for 40 years of service to

          12   elections in Philadelphia, and hosting polling places in

          13   your church.

          14             We will take your comments and any other comments

          15   --

          16             MS. MITCHELL:  Excuse me.  Leidy School has steps,

          17    also, with the doorway here.

          18             So, you're going from one problem to another.

          19             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  May I interrupt; if you could

          20    state your name for the record.

          21             MS. MITCHELL:  I'm sorry.  My name is Rosemarie

          22    Mitchell; I am block captain of 42 Poplar Street, okay.

          23             The second thing I want to say is, I'm a little

          24   leery, because this is the, to me, this is a flaw in my
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           1   voting ability for me to move, okay, just to simply do what

           2   is normal.

           3             The first flaw that I heard was, everybody that

           4   has any intentions of voting will now have to get a personal

           5   ID to vote.  They would have to present this once they go in

           6   to the voting, personal ID plus a registration, to the

           7   point, that when you go to vote, the people that sits, you

           8   know -- take your name and all, well, you know them.

           9             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Yes.  Yes.

          10             MS. MITCHELL:  You get through that greeting



          11    period, and then the individual is asked, you know, sign

          12    you up.

          13             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Yes.

          14             MS. MITCHELL:  They'll ask for your personal I.D.

          15    if they don't know you.

          16             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Yes.

          17             MS. MITCHELL:  Now, I don't know whether this is

          18    becoming law or not, but --

          19             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Miss --

          20             MS. MITCHELL:  Mitchell.

          21             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  -- Mitchell, this is a law

          22    that the legislature is considering.  It is a law that I

          23    and Commissioner Clark are deeply opposed to.  And this is

          24    also not the topic of this hearing, so I would like --
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           1             MS. MITCHELL:  I know that.

           2             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  -- you to leave some

           3    information so that we can get back in touch with you and

           4    keep you in the loop about what is happening.

           5             So, if you want to very briefly state your

           6   objection, and then if you -- Mr. Lee will -- we want very

           7   much to talk with you about this and to address your

           8   concerns.  This hearing is not the place.

           9             MS. MITCHELL:  Okay.

          10             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  So, if you want to say

          11    briefly --

          12             MS. MITCHELL:  The church --



          13             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  -- and Mr. Lee will speak to

          14    you.

          15             MS. MITCHELL:  I didn't know -- I do not know they

          16    enforced the measurements and all of that that Mr. White

          17    has spoken.

          18             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Yes.

          19             MS. MITCHELL:  So, I appreciate you guys

          20    listening, but it does boggle your mind when you hear

          21    different things.

          22             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Indeed it does.

          23             MS. MITCHELL:  I thought that just mentioning it

          24    might help.
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           1             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you very much.

           2             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Thank you very much.

           3             MS. ROBINSON:  Good afternoon; my name is Francine

           4    Robinson, and I am the minority inspector at our polling

           5    place, which is at Christ Community Baptist Church.

           6             And the only thing that I wanted to say is to the

           7   fact, that the majority of our voters have been in the

           8   neighborhood for a very long time, and they're very used to

           9   going to the exact same place.

          10             We, the members of the board, are familiar with a

          11   lot of the people who vote there.  And I feel that it would

          12   probably create somewhat of a hardship for them to go from

          13   one polling place to the other.



          14             Case in point is, the fact that there are many

          15   instances, because we have three different polling places in

          16   the immediate vicinity, that people, they incorrectly come

          17   to our polling place and then we have to send them here and

          18   there and everywhere.

          19             When it comes down to the seniors, a lot of times

          20   they need help with getting in and out of the church, and

          21   there's always someone that's available, too.

          22             So, before the motion is actually completed, I

          23   just ask that you take it under advisement and consideration

          24   the change that would affect our voters.
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           1             Thank you.

           2             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Yes.

           3             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you.  We will --

           4             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  We'll absolutely do that.

           5             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  We will -- we will take that

           6    under advisement.

           7             And, again, Mr. Ferris will contact each of you if

           8   you are so good to leave your contact information for him.

           9             Thank you, all three, very much.

          10             MR. FERRIS:  Thank you for coming.

          11             The next request is for the 2nd Ward; 20th

          12   Division, moving the polling place from 1016 South Street,

          13   the Community Center, to 777 South Broad street, the

          14   apartment building.

          15             The reason is handicapped accessibility.



          16             The request is from the Department of Justice.

          17             And I believe for this division there is no

          18   opposition on this division; am I correct?

          19             MS. HANEY:  I am Suzanne Haney, Ward Leader of the

          20    2nd Ward.

          21             The 2nd Ward is very much in favor of the

          22   Department of Justice recommendation to move the 20th

          23   division to 777 South Broad Street.

          24             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Then we will approve that
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           1    change of location.

           2             MS. HANEY:  Yes.

           3             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.  The next one is for the 2nd

           4    Ward; 21st Division, also moving the polling place from

           5    1016 South Street, the community center, to 1216 South

           6    Street, the hair salon.

           7             And the reason is handicapped accessibility.

           8             The request is from the Department of Justice.

           9             And you are on.

          10             MS. HANEY:  Okay.  I would like to hand you a

          11    two-page sheet, which I will testify, and copies of a list

          12    of the polling sites in the 2nd Ward.

          13             If someone could distribute them.

          14             Thank you.

          15                       (Whereupon, documents were

          16                       submitted to the Commissioners.)



          17             MS. HANEY:  The 2nd Ward is very much in favor of

          18    moving, the 2nd Ward; 20th Division, which is 777 South

          19    Broad Street.

          20             However, we also request moving the 2nd Ward; 21st

          21   Division to 777 South Broad Street.

          22             Historically, the 21st Ward has always voted with

          23   the 20th Ward.

          24             This polling site has been in four separate
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           1   locations in the 2nd Ward, Bainbridge Street, South 12th

           2   Street, South 13th Street and South Street.  I'm talking

           3   about from the last 20 to 25 years.

           4             Overview, 22 of the 27 divisions in the 2nd Ward

           5   vote at sites with multiple polling locations -- polling

           6   divisions voting in the same site.  Only five of the

           7   divisions of the 27 divisions in the 2nd Ward vote at a

           8   singular polling site.  Only 11 of the 27 divisions in the

           9   2nd Ward vote in their home division.

          10             One of the reasons why we recommend this is ease

          11   of administration.

          12             Poll watchers, workers, lawyers, as well as food

          13   delivery, is much facilitated when you have more than one

          14   location -- one location for more than one division.

          15             I would like to stress, and I mentioned poll

          16   watchers, poll workers and poll lawyers, the site when it

          17   was located on South Street for 20 and 21, and the last

          18   election and the last two elections, our lawyers have been



          19   at that site four to five times, at least, during Election

          20   Day because of problems with our election workers and table

          21   people being thrown out of the polling site, and they had to

          22   get them back in.  And it is much easier all in one

          23   location.

          24             Additionally, and this does not happen often, but
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           1   I want to mention this, minority table workers assigned to

           2   the 21st division and at site 6:30 in the morning have been,

           3   on occasion, sent across the room to the 20th division by

           4   judges of election to fill vacancies prior to the polls

           5   opening at 7, thus allowing them to open on a timely basis

           6   and with a full compliment, okay.

           7             Deficiencies in the 12th, 16th site, and I should

           8   tell you that I was there twice yesterday during the day and

           9   in the evening, okay, it is an ongoing commercial business

          10   with hours of 11 a.m. to 7 p.m. Tuesday, posted versus a

          11   residential structure, which does not have the ongoing

          12   business during the day.

          13             Parking on the south side of South Street makes it

          14   difficult to unload voters to vote versus no parking in

          15   front of the south 777 South Broad Street address.  More

          16   narrow sidewalk at 1216 South Street site versus the site at

          17   777 South Broad Street.  There is congestion on the

          18   commercial sidewalk end street even without outside workers,

          19   poll workers and voters coming to the site.



          20             Historically, there has always been, even when we

          21   had the site on South Street in the 1000 block, a congestion

          22   around the front of the polling site making it difficult for

          23   people to pass and get through.  This is without -- okay.

          24             Garbage pile up, and I was there last evening,
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           1   okay.

           2             And that is because Philadelphia weekly trash pick

           3   up is Wednesday morning, with a Tuesday evening put out on

           4   South Street.  And I should tell you, that I came -- versus

           5   777 South Broad Street, which is an apartment condo garage

           6   where the trash is not put out on the street, non-street

           7   side, sidewalk arrangements with commercial pick up in the

           8   back of the building and side street private entrance, okay.

           9             And I should tell you that last evening when I was

          10   there, and I have a cane, I will tell you later about it,

          11   but I was four doors away, four car doors away, from the

          12   entrance to the building west of the 1216 address, and I

          13   could not get into the sidewalk because of trash and garbage

          14   piled up.  And walking through there, there was a second

          15   pile of garbage between four cars west of the polling site,

          16   the potential polling site, and 1216.  So that was two piles

          17   that impeded walking across to the sidewalk from the street

          18   after getting out of the car.

          19             There was a Philadelphia Parking Authority ticket

          20   kiosk on the sidewalk near 616.  There was a pair of

          21   sidewalk U-shaped, I don't know what to call them, I always



          22   think of them as steam pipes or something, that come out of

          23   the -- near the entrance of the building.  And perhaps more

          24   problematic, there is a sloping sidewalk in front of 1216
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           1   South Street towards the south side curb of South Street.

           2             Now, I called the committee person in that

           3   division who did say that was true.  And she estimated 20

           4   degrees.  I have no idea if that is accurate or not, okay.

           5             Now, I should tell you that when I got ready to

           6   leave, standing in front of the building with my cane, I had

           7   to be very careful walking back to the car, which was four

           8   carloads -- four cars back, okay.

           9             Page two.  In conclusion, since the purpose of

          10   relocating the 2nd Ward; 20th and 21st Division by the

          11   Justice Department is to facilitate voter rights of all

          12   voters, especially handicapped voters, all points in numbers

          13   -- Roman Numeral I, II, III and IV should be considered,

          14   especially the deficiencies which make it more problematic

          15   for handicapped voters.

          16             I should tell you, I have a spinal cord injury and

          17   I'm anticipating surgery at Johns Hopkins.

          18             But believe me, I found it problematic knowing the

          19   polling site, which the Justice Department does not know,

          20   having been there numerous times during the day and evening

          21   with election workers, I did not go out in November of this

          22   year because -- last year because I physically could not get



          23   up and down out of a van or something to visit the site.

          24             However, the facts that are listed in A, B, C, D,
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           1   E, F and G, I think should make us consider the fact that

           2   since the Justice Department has already approved 777 South

           3   Broad Street, and the fact that these divisions have

           4   historically voted together for the last 25 to 30 years, and

           5   there are some questions about the suitability on a

           6   commercial, narrow, narrowing sidewalk with parking on the

           7   street and with garbage pick up the next morning at 7:00 in

           8   the morning, et cetera, that you consider seriously moving

           9   both polling sites to the 777 South Broad Street address.

          10             If you need anymore information, both our lawyer

          11   and the committee woman would be happy to provide it.

          12             Thank you very much, Suzanne L. Haney; I signed at

          13   the bottom both as ward leader and handicapped voter.  I

          14   urge the Philadelphia City Commissioners to choose to move

          15   both, 20 and 21, to the 777 South Broad Street address.

          16             Thank you so much.

          17             MR. FERRIS:  Miss Haney, can you address one issue

          18    just so that the Commissioners might ask later?

          19             MS. HANEY:  Yes.

          20             MR. FERRIS:  That division of the 21st goes all

          21    the way down to 11th Street?

          22             MS. HANEY:  Yes.

          23             MR. FERRIS:  Do you see any problem with your

          24    voters traveling from 11th Street all the way up to Broad
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           1    Street to go vote in that location --

           2             MS. HANEY:  We have -- given the fact --

           3             MR. FERRIS:  -- instead of staying in their

           4    division?

           5             MS. HANEY:  Given the fact that we have divisions

           6    in our ward -- polling sites where we have four divisions

           7    voting in there, people are walking much longer distances

           8    than that, I do know.

           9             The polling site in the past, as I have mentioned,

          10   has been on 13th Street, it has been on South 12th.  So I

          11   really do not anticipate a problem there.

          12             And it is also a very well lit site, and it also

          13   has where you can unload people on the two side streets, but

          14   not Broad Street.  There is parking east of Broad Street

          15   should someone want to park and walk to the polling site,

          16   which is very difficult in the 1200 block of South Street.

          17             Thank you so much.

          18             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Thank you.

          19             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you very much.  We will

          20    take it under advisement.  And thank you very much for your

          21    attention, and best of luck with your surgery.

          22             MS. HANEY:  Thank you so much.  Thank you.

          23             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.  Next is the infamous 33rd

          24    Ward.
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           1             REPRESENTATIVE CRUZ:  I am Representative Angel

           2    Cruz, and I am here accompanied by the ward leader of the

           3    33rd Ward.

           4             MS. AUMPENT:  Donna Aumpent, A-U-M-P-E-N-T.

           5             Good afternoon, Commissioners.

           6             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.  We are going to start, I

           7    guess, with the first one, 33;16, moving the polling place

           8    from H and Tioga back to J and Tioga, the Scanlon Rec

           9    Center.

          10             The Scanlon Rec Center was closed for

          11   construction, and now since has reopened, and this division

          12   used to vote there.

          13             Is there any opposition on this one?

          14             MS. AUMPENT:  No.  No.  They're waiting to go back

          15    to their old home, because when you move a polling place,

          16    the last time they had a very hard time just getting the

          17    people to walk those couple of extra blocks out of their

          18    division.  So they are happy to go back home.

          19             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.

          20             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Okay.  So we are approving

          21    that change.

          22             MS. AUMPENT:  Yes.  It was only a temporary change

          23    while it was under construction.

          24             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Great.
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           1             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.  At the same time can we jump



           2    to the bottom then and also, for 33;24, also moving from H

           3    and Tioga back to J and Tioga, the Scanlon Rec Center, for

           4    the 24th division.

           5             MS. AUMPENT:  Absolutely.  They want to go home,

           6    too.

           7             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.

           8             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Okay.  We are approving that

           9    one as well, 33rd Ward; 24th Division.

          10             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.  Now, 33;17, moving the polling

          11    place from F Street and Indiana Avenue, the McPherson

          12    Library, to Elkhart and Helen Streets, the Willard School.

          13             The reason is handicapped accessibility.  The

          14   library has ten steps down.

          15             And the request is from the Department of Justice.

          16             MS. AUMPENT:  I am not in favor of the 17th or the

          17    18th division being taken out of the library.

          18             I do not believe that we have any handicapped

          19   people, first, coming.  And if anybody was handicapped, they

          20   could do an absentee ballot.

          21             It has been in that library for quite a few years.

          22   I would say 10 to 15, maybe more.

          23             It's a big square park, the library sits in the

          24   middle.  We have worked diligently to make it extremely safe
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           1   with a camera being put up, a police camera, and $150,000 in

           2   lighting.



           3             I understand that the steps, that the Department

           4   of Justice or Americans with Disabilities feel that that is

           5   a handicap, but since there are no handicapped people

           6   coming, you would disenfranchise all of the older people who

           7   think this is a social event.  That's their day to walk into

           8   the park, come out and vote for their favorite sons or

           9   daughters that are on the -- on the polls.  They get out

          10   there and they talk.  They are never walking across

          11   Kensington Avenue through Ruth or Orleans.  That is a heavy,

          12   heavy drug corner.  They're not going to do it.  You are

          13   going to disenfranchise more voters than you would help with

          14   the handicapped disability.

          15             They have been voting there for -- I lived in my

          16   house since 1970, they were voting there then.

          17             So, it's not like we can put it any place else.

          18   There is no vacant stores that I could find on Kensington

          19   Avenue.

          20             This election has been in turmoil with the state

          21   rep seats being moved.  Still not clear who's running

          22   besides Angel Cruz, because if it shifts again, we're going

          23   to be doing petitions again for some other candidates.

          24             So, it's a heavily Latino community.  Whether you
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           1   put it in English or Spanish, it's just not going to work.

           2   People are going to go to the library and be disenfranchised

           3   with the whole system and never go to Elkhart School.

           4             And my understanding is to get into Elkhart School



           5   if they had a car, they would have to go all the way to

           6   Frankford Avenue by car to come in.

           7             And to be honest with you, that's not the richest

           8   neighborhood in the world.  A lot of my people don't have

           9   cars, so they have to walk.

          10             They take their kids there after school to do

          11   their after-school programs, they use the computers.

          12   Because even a lot of our people don't have computers in

          13   their houses.

          14             So, they're well aware of everything in the

          15   library.

          16             And I feel that you would be disenfranchising more

          17   people then you would be helping.

          18             And while I am on my roll, since you were not the

          19   board that negotiated it with the Department of Justice or

          20   the Americans With Disability Act, I think it's time that

          21   you go back to a new negotiation.

          22             This is an old neighborhood.  We have old schools.

          23   We used to have mom and pop stores on the corner that would

          24   close for a day and let us use them.  They're gone.  We have
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           1   no corner stores to use.

           2             If you look at my ward, everything is either in a

           3   playground, a school, a library.  Anywhere where we could

           4   put two and three together for safety reasons, and because

           5   they know where it is.



           6             You can't just keep moving people around every

           7   election or because somebody thinks somebody is being

           8   disenfranchised and disenfranchise more people.  It just --

           9   it just doesn't seem fair to me.  And it doesn't seem to

          10   work.

          11             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Well, Miss Aumpent, you know,

          12    of course, we will make your argument.  We have an

          13    agreement with the Justice Department, but we'll have our

          14    attorney see if we can get some wiggle room in terms of the

          15    conditions that exist.

          16             What was the --

          17             MR. AVERSA:  I can -- Commissioner, I can speak to

          18    that and to a couple of points that were made.

          19             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Sure.

          20             MR. AVERSA:  First, with respect to opening the

          21    renegotiating agreement because we have new City

          22    Commissioners, that simply is not possible.

          23             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Right.

          24             MR. AVERSA:  The agreement that we have with the
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           1    Justice Department is, the City of Philadelphia entered

           2    into that agreement.

           3             So, we're -- and that agreement was approved by

           4   the Court, and we agreed to it.  We've been operating under

           5   it now for -- going on close to three years at this point.

           6             Second, you mentioned the possibility of providing

           7   handicapped workers -- handicapped voters in the district



           8   absentee ballots.  That simply is not an option.  It's not a

           9   basis for obtaining an absentee ballot.

          10             And, second -- it's not necessarily a basis.

          11             And, second, that's something that we considered

          12   and it was not something that was agreed to as part of the

          13   agreement.

          14             MS. AUMPENT:  But I thought that was --

          15             MR. AVERSA:  And just with respect to the

          16    facilities themselves.  The current facility has a profound

          17    and serious accessibility issue with the ten steps.  That's

          18    simply not something that can be overcome or surmounted by

          19    temporary modifications like sending out ramps and trying

          20    to somehow work around that issue.

          21             Second, the facility that we're proposing to move

          22   it into is a brand new facility.  It's recently opened.

          23   It's one of the very few in the city, actually, where we can

          24   point to a location in a neighborhood that is fully
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           1   handicapped accessible.  It is one of those rare instances.

           2             And, frankly, in terms of handicapped

           3   accessibility, it really doesn't get much better than this.

           4             And, third, the new facility that we're proposing

           5   moving it into, the library (sic), is literally --

           6             MR. FERRIS:  The school.

           7             MR. AVERSA:  The new Willard School, is just a

           8    block away from the old site.



           9             It's not a situation where we're moving it into

          10   another division or --

          11             MS. AUMPENT:  You're moving it out of the ward and

          12    another division.

          13             MR. AVERSA:  I'm sorry, I didn't finish.  Another

          14    division that's not adjacent.

          15             That's one of the requirements that we operate

          16   under.  This is not a distance move, it is just a block

          17   away.

          18             MS. AUMPENT:  It is a little more than a block

          19    away, number one.  They have to pass Ruth and Orleans,

          20    which is a high drug area.

          21             And do you know anything at all about

          22   neighborhoods?  Because people stay in their neighborhood,

          23   that's why they live there.

          24             You are moving -- you are asking people to go out

FF

                                                                          64

           1   of their neighborhood and into another neighborhood.  It's

           2   just not going to happen.

           3             And I was under the impression that the

           4   handicapped -- that anybody that is handicapped could get an

           5   absentee ballot.  That was the -- that was the basis of it.

           6             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  So, Miss Aumpent --

           7             MS. AUMPENT:  Yes.

           8             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  -- first of all, thanks for

           9    coming out.

          10             So we -- you are right that in the City of



          11   Philadelphia someone could get an alternative ballot.

          12             MS. AUMPENT:  Right.

          13             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  However, that doesn't help us

          14    meet the requirements of the settlement with the Department

          15    of Justice.  And we are bound by that.

          16             MS. AUMPENT:  Okay.

          17             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  So -- so, because of that

          18    settlement, and despite all the important things that

          19    you've told us about the library --

          20             MS. AUMPENT:  Okay.

          21             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  -- we cannot continue in the

          22    library, okay.  We could postpone it a bit, but we cannot

          23    continue in the library.

          24             MS. AUMPENT:  Then I would ask that you postpone
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           1    until the November Election when there's not quite as much

           2    confusion as there is in this primary.  Because this

           3    primary is a mess.

           4             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Yes.

           5             MS. AUMPENT:  And you know that.

           6             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Yes.

           7             MS. AUMPENT:  So, in fairness to every candidate

           8    that will be running --

           9             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Yes.

          10             MS. AUMPENT:  -- I would ask that you postpone it

          11    until November and give us more time to try to figure



          12    something out.

          13             Maybe you could put trailers next to the library

          14   for voting.  Something that will keep the people in their

          15   neighborhood.

          16             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Yes.

          17             MR. FERRIS:  The state rep is going to secure

          18    trailers; right?

          19             REPRESENTATIVE CRUZ:  I've gotten tons of calls in

          20    regards to saying people are not going to walk to the other

          21    side of Kensington Avenue.

          22             MS. AUMPENT:  They're just not going to.

          23             REPRESENTATIVE CRUZ:  I don't know if you're

          24    familiar with Kensington Avenue.  It is highly infected
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           1    with drugs.  We have rehabs, places there.  We have

           2    everything.  People are terrified even going there.  We

           3    have to beg for them to come out.  And for them to walk the

           4    other side of Kensington Avenue, they're not going to do

           5    it.  We're going to -- we're going to lose people from

           6    voting more than we're helping anybody else.

           7             So, at this time I'm requesting, that can you buy

           8   some time if we're not going to -- do we have to agree with

           9   the Justice Department; that's not a problem.  But can we

          10   buy the time and not -- just --

          11             MS. AUMPENT:  No.

          12             REPRESENTATIVE CRUZ:  -- wait for November

          13    Election because, we'll find a way, maybe find another



          14    location then just throwing them anywhere.  Because we want

          15    to make sure that people have the right to come out to

          16    vote.

          17             And the second thing is -- by the way, the Justice

          18   Department needs to go back out because, I have divisions in

          19   my ward that I've requested, in the past, that need to be

          20   changed.

          21             Like my 10th division in the playground, which is

          22   not handicapped, and you have to walk up 12 flights of

          23   stairs.

          24             MR. FERRIS:  That is actually coming up this
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           1    month, so...

           2             REPRESENTATIVE CRUZ:  So -- anyway -- so I'm

           3    asking to take consideration, that this primary is so

           4    hectic right now, people are not coming out to vote.  They

           5    warned us.  They called my office, and that's why I'm here

           6    today accompanying the ward leader, if we can.  If we

           7    cannot change it, then let's stall it until November until

           8    we can find an ample place where people can walk to the

           9    polling place.

          10             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you, Representative

          11    Cruz.

          12             REPRESENTATIVE CRUZ:  Thank you.

          13             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  And we take very seriously

          14    voter intimidation, which includes intimidation about



          15    crossing the street that is dangerous.  And we will take it

          16    under advisement.

          17             The absolute best thing that you guys could do is

          18   to find us a better option.

          19             REPRESENTATIVE CRUZ:  We will.  We will do that.

          20             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  But the library, we cannot

          21    continue indefinitely at the library.

          22             REPRESENTATIVE CRUZ:  We'll work our hardest to

          23    get a location that is suitable for everyone.

          24             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you very much.
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           1             REPRESENTATIVE CRUZ:  Thank you, Commissioner.

           2             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Thank you for coming.

           3             REPRESENTATIVE CRUZ:  I'll see you next month.

           4             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Okay.

           5             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.  So the next one 33;19, moving

           6    the polling place from G and Ontario, the Sheridan School,

           7    to H and Tioga, the PAL Center.

           8             And the reason is handicapped accessibility, from

           9   the Department of Justice.  And the reason is, Sheridan

          10   School has to 2 steps up and 13 steps down.

          11             MS. AUMPENT:  I would ask the same thing, that you

          12    wait until November for all of my polling places because of

          13    the hecticness.  That is actually my own polling place.

          14             There are four divisions in that school.

          15             Do you intend to move all four, Gary?

          16             MR. FERRIS:  Yes.



          17             MS. AUMPENT:  I think that to split two Ramblers

          18    --

          19             MR. FERRIS:  When we went over to map it, the 19th

          20    division was going to go to the PAL Center at H and Tioga,

          21    the 21st division was going to go to Scanlon at J and

          22    Tioga, the 22nd division was going to go to the PAL Center

          23    at H and Tioga, and the 23rd was going to go to the Scanlon

          24    Rec Center at J and Tioga.
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           1             MS. AUMPENT:  I would ask the same thing.  I could

           2    go on the same list of disenfranchise of so many people.

           3             I would ask that you hold off on these four, also,

           4   until November, and let's see if we could give the people

           5   more notice, educate them on why they have to leave there.

           6             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Yeah.

           7             MS. AUMPENT:  This election is really bad for us

           8    right now, as you well know.

           9             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Gary, you want to tell us the

          10    reason why they want to move the location on this?

          11             MR. FERRIS:  Yeah.  Well, the Sheridan School has

          12    2 steps up and 13 down, so, unfortunately, that's just a

          13    bad school that can't be -- it's not even on the list of

          14    future renovations from the school district because it's

          15    just too bad.

          16             MS. AUMPENT:  We would like them to just fix the

          17    heat for the kids.



          18                       (Whereupon, there was collective

          19                       laughter.)

          20             MR. FERRIS:  Yeah.  Or build you a new school, you

          21    know.

          22             MS. AUMPENT:  Build us a new school.  We were

          23    promised and we didn't get it.

          24             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Yes.
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           1             MR. AVERSA:  I would like to encourage the

           2    Commissioners to approve this move simply because the

           3    current location isn't, in fact, handicapped accessible.

           4    It's in violation of ADA standards.  It can't be made even

           5    remotely close to ADA standards with temporary

           6    modifications.

           7             Second, with respect to delaying this until

           8   November, I would ask that, that not be done simply for two

           9   reasons.  First, the agreement that we have with the DOJ

          10   that was approved by the Court, it doesn't provide for that.

          11   We tentatively agreed to these recommendations, and we're

          12   here for a vote today.

          13             And, second, just more of a practical

          14   consideration.  I would image that, November being a

          15   Presidential Election, things will be much more hectic in

          16   terms of logistics getting voters out, getting machines to

          17   polling places than they are during a primary.

          18             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you.

          19             MS. AUMPENT:  No.



          20             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  We will take it under

          21    advisement, and Mr. Ferris will be in touch with you to let

          22    you know.

          23             REPRESENTATIVE CRUZ:  Thank you.

          24             MS. AUMPENT:  I did have two letters here, two
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           1    people that were going to come and fight against it.

           2    They're scribbled because they were coming and it's rained

           3    on by -- I couldn't even -- yeah.  I would drive them, but

           4    the letters are very scribbled, and -- but you can check

           5    the signatures.

           6                       (Whereupon, documents were

           7                       submitted to the Commissioners.)

           8             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you.

           9             MS. AUMPENT:  I couldn't even get them notarized

          10    because I stood in the rain and did it while I was waiting

          11    for Angel, as you can see.

          12             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Thank you so much.

          13             MS. AUMPENT:  Thank you, Commissioners.

          14             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Okay.

          15             MR. FERRIS:  Thanks for coming.

          16             No one else is here, okay.  That's it for the

          17   arguments, okay.

          18             All right.  Okay.  We will go back to 12;3.  Okay.

          19   The next one is 12th Ward; 3rd Division, moving the polling

          20   place from 5657 Chew Avenue, the storefront, to 5650 Sprague



          21   Street, the Pastorius School.

          22             The reason is handicapped accessibility.

          23             The request is from the Department of Justice.

          24             And there is no opposition of this request.
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           1             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  All right.  That's approved.

           2                       (Whereupon, documents are signed

           3                       by the Commissioners.)

           4             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.  The next one is 12th Ward;

           5    18th Division, moving the polling place from 5009 Wayne

           6    Avenue, the storefront, to Pulaski and Hansberry Streets,

           7    the J.B. Kelly School.

           8             The reason is handicapped accessibility.

           9             The request is from the Department of Justice, and

          10   there is no opposition on this.

          11             COMMISSIONER CLARK:  Which one is that?

          12             MR. FERRIS:  That was 12;18.

          13             If there is any opposition that you have and I

          14   misspoke, please let me know; all right?

          15             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  No.

          16             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.  The next one is 17th Ward; 5th

          17    Division, moving the polling place from 1900 West Medary

          18    Avenue, the barber shop, to 6101 Limekiln Pike, the GOSP

          19    community building.

          20             The reason is handicapped accessibility.

          21             And the request is from the Department of Justice.

          22             And there is no opposition on this one.



          23             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Approved.

          24             MR. FERRIS:  The next one is 17th Ward; 26th
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           1    Division, moving the polling place from 5801 North 15th

           2    Street, the barber shop, to 1424 Clearview Street, the

           3    Suffolk Manor Apartments.

           4             The reason is handicapped accessibility.

           5             And the request is from the Department of Justice.

           6             And I believe there is on opposition.

           7             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Approved.

           8             MR. FERRIS:  The next request is for the 25th

           9    Ward; 4th Division, moving the polling place from 2946

          10    Richmond Street, the store, to 2700 East Auburn Street, the

          11    Carroll School.

          12             The reason is handicapped accessibility.

          13             And the request is from the Department of Justice.

          14             And there is no opposition to that.

          15             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Approved.

          16             MR. FERRIS:  The next one is for the 29th Ward;

          17    1st Division, moving the polling place from 1901 West

          18    Girard Avenue, the Berean Institute, to 1999 Ridge Avenue,

          19    the Moore Manor Senior Home.

          20             The reason is handicapped accessibility.

          21             And the request is from the Department of Justice.

          22             And there is on opposition to this one.

          23             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Approved.



          24             MR. FERRIS:  The next one is for the 29th Ward;
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           1    2nd Division, moving the polling place from 2016 Ridge

           2    Avenue, the banquet hall, to 1450 North 21st Street, the

           3    Sharswood Community Center.

           4             The reason is handicapped accessibility.

           5             And the request is from the Department of Justice.

           6             And there is no opposition to this one.

           7             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Approved.

           8             MR. FERRIS:  The next one is for the 41st Ward;

           9    8th Division, moving the polling place from Torresdale

          10    Avenue and Devereaux Avenue, from the American Legion Rec

          11    Center, to 6309 Torresdale Avenue, the Roofers McCullough

          12    Hall.

          13             The reason is handicapped accessibility.

          14             The request is from the Department of Justice.

          15             And there is no opposition to this one.

          16             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Approved.

          17             MR. FERRIS:  Next one is for the 41st Ward; 13th

          18    Division, moving the polling place from Hellerman and

          19    Edmund Streets, the Dorsey Rec Center, to 6309 Torresdale

          20    Avenue, the Roofers McCullough Hall, also.

          21             The reason is handicapped accessibility.

          22             The request is from the Department of Justice.

          23             And there is no opposition to this one.

          24             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Approved.
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           1             MR. FERRIS:  The next one is for the 44th Ward;

           2    1st Division, moving the polling place from 53rd and Media

           3    Streets, the Conestoga Rec Center, to 1323 North 52nd

           4    Street, the Bibleway Baptist Church.

           5             The reason is handicapped accessibility.

           6             The request is from the Department of Justice.

           7             And there is no opposition to this one.

           8             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Approved.

           9             MR. FERRIS:  The next one is for the 44th Ward;

          10    19th Division, moving the polling place from 5144 Master

          11    Street, the Sunday school building, to 1323 North 52nd

          12    Street, the Bibleway Baptist Church.

          13             The reason is handicapped accessibility.

          14             The request is from the Department of Justice.

          15             And there is no opposition to that one.

          16             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Approved.

          17             MR. FERRIS:  The next one is for the 45th Ward;

          18    12th Division, moving the polling place from 2901 Bridge

          19    Street, the Bridesburg Youth Club, to 5400 Eadom Street,

          20    the self-storage company.

          21             The reason is voter convenience and accessibility.

          22             And this request was from the Democratic Ward

          23   Leader Harry Enggasser.

          24             And there is no opposition to this one.
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           1             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  The Republican ward leader

           2    agreed, also.

           3             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Approved.

           4             MR. FERRIS:  And the next one is the 60th Ward;

           5    2nd Division, moving the polling place from 5120 Chestnut

           6    Street, the West Philly YMCA, to 49th and Chestnut Streets,

           7    the new West Philly High School, moving it back into the

           8    division and into an accessible building.

           9             And the request is from the Democratic Ward Leader

          10   Greg Spearman.  And there is no opposition.

          11             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  And the Republican ward

          12    leader agreed.

          13             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  Approved.

          14             MR. FERRIS:  And that concludes our changes for

          15    today.

          16             MADAME CHAIRWOMAN:  We are done for now.  Thank

          17    you very much.

          18                       (Whereupon, the proceeding was

          19                       adjourned at approximately 2:20

          20                       p.m.)

          21

          22

          23

          24
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